
It Is Good To Be Back!
Welcome to the first ‘paper’ edition of the Bulletin since March. It is certainly 
good to be back!

Firstly, we would like to say that we hope you, your families and friends have 
all kept safe and well during the past few difficult months. For anyone who 
has suffered a bereavement, please accept our sincere condolences. If anyone 
still finds themselves in difficult circumstances caused by the effects of the 
pandemic, please contact one of your local councillors (see page 22 for contact 
details).

Like many, we had to take difficult decisions at the start of the lockdown 
period. The advice at the time was that it would have been potentially unsafe 
to deliver Bulletins through the door, both for the deliverers and the people 
receiving them, and so we went ‘online only’ on our websites, for the April to 
July editions.

We know that many people will not have seen the Bulletin online and so we 
have repeated in this edition some of the more important and interesting 
stories you may have missed. In particular, there have been announcements 
from the council regarding parking charges and the extremely disappointing 
news that planning permission has been granted to build homes on the Hall 
Lane Mini Golf site, despite nearly 900 objections from the local community. 
We also re-launched our ‘Shop local, Hire Local’ campaign. 

It is our intention to carry on delivering paper copies of the Bulletin every 
month from now on but it is inevitable that some of our volunteer deliverers 
will not be able to resume straight away, so please bear with us if you receive 
your copy later than usual. We are doing our best!

If anyone new is able to assist with delivering to a road or roads in your area 
once a month, please let us know. We are grateful for all offers of help, even if it 
is just for a month or two.
Keep safe!

The Upminster and Cranham Residents’ Association Team

AUGUST 2020

The Voice of the Communityemail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk

UPMINSTER & CRANHAM RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION

WE OPPOSE THE INCREASE ON 
PARKING CHARGES

Upminster & Cranham Edition

Shop Local, Hire 
Local!
In our June edition we re-launched our ‘Shop 
local, Hire Local’ campaign. We are happy to 
repeat the message once again.
Now that the lockdown period has ended, it 
is important that we look to the future and 
do everything we can as individuals to help 
support the businesses and workers in our 
local community and all of the self-employed.
Quite simply, for vast numbers of our local 
shops and businesses the next few months 
will be crucial if they are to have a long-term 
future. For their employees and many self-
employed workers, their jobs depend on 
people spending money on the products they 
sell or the services they provide.
We are therefore once again calling on ALL 
local residents to ‘Shop Local, Hire Local’, 
whenever you can. Many of our nearby shops 
and businesses now provide home deliveries 
and can be accessed by phone or online.
Every pound you spend in a local shop or 
business and every time you employ a local 
trader, you are putting money back into our 
community. The profits and wages generated 
by your spending can then be re-spent in 
more local shops and businesses and will 
further help regenerate our local economy.
Before shopping online or visiting an out of 
town store, take the time to see whether you 
can source what you are looking for near to 
home - 
Shop Local, Hire Local!

www.ucra.co.uk
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Hall Lane Mini 
Golf - Planning 
Permission 
Granted
On the 9th July, Havering Council’s 
Strategic Planning Committee met 
to determine the outline planning 
application for 37 properties on the 
Hall Lane Mini Golf site.

Cranham Ward Councillors spoke 
against the proposal, along with a 
representative from WS Planning 
Architects and Lynden Alexander. 
Objections made it clear the proposal 
was contrary to local, London 
and national policies. However, 
Conservative Cllrs Ray Best, Timothy 
Ryan, Maggie Themistocli, Dilip 
Patel and Labour Clr Keith Darvill 
voted in favour of granting planning 
permission. Residents Councillor 
Linda Hawthorn put a motion 
forward to refuse the motion with the 
support of Residents Cllrs Graham 
Williamson and Reg Witney.

Ward Councillors have made 
representations to the Secretary of 
State and are currently waiting for the 
official outcome.

In 2019, Havering Council published 
a notice for the ‘appropriation’ of the 

site, to remove it from recreational 
to development space. Now outline 
planning has been approved, an 
‘Appropriation’ public notice will be 
expected. This will be followed by the 
sale of the site to the council owned 
Mercury Land Holdings Ltd, with 
the expectation that the land will be 
sold on again to developers, who may 
submit new plans. 
We will keep you posted on each 
phase of the process through the 
Bulletin, our website and social 
media. We are sure that many of you 
will agree that this is an appalling 
decision and an incredibly sad 
outcome for Hall Lane Mini Golf site, 
with a huge loss of character and 
ecology for the area.

Cllrs Gillian Ford, Linda Van den 
Hende and John Tyler

Pat Flavell To 
The Rescue!
When she heard nursing homes 
were struggling to source Personal 
Protection Equipment (PPE), 
Upminster resident Patricia Flavell 
jumped at the chance to help by 
putting her sewing skills to good 
use, making face masks for the local 
neighbourhood.
Pat spent lockdown glued to her 

sewing machine and produced over 
950 masks, some of which were 
donated to local care homes and 
family and friends. The the rest were 
sold to local residents, raising over 
£2,000 for St. Francis Hospice.

Many thanks to Pat and all the other 
volunteers who gave their time to help 
in so many ways over the past few 
months.

Cranham Ward 
‘Meet the 
Councillor’
Over the last few months, Cranham 
Ward Councillors have had to stop 
the ‘Meet the Councillor’ sessions 
that we normally hold on the third 
Thursday each month in Cranham, 
due to the pandemic. It is hoped that 
by September we may be able to set 
them up again in Cafe4you. However, 
until then, you can always contact us 
by email or telephone. You will find 

our contact details near the back of 
this Bulletin.

Councillors GILLIAN FORD, JOHN 
TYLER, LINDA VAN DEN HENDE

Our Residents’ 
Association 
websites 
You may not know but there 
are actually two editions of The 
Bulletin published each month, 
one for Cranham and Upminster 
and one for Emerson Park. We 
also have two websites covering 
the same areas. 
The Residents’ Association of 
Emerson Park website is:
www.raep.org 
The Upminster and Cranham 
Residents’ Association website is: 
www.ucra.co.uk 
As well as often being the first 
place to see stories on issues 
affecting our local areas, the 
websites cover community events, 
roadworks and pre-planned travel 
information. There are also links 
to back copies of The Bulletin and 
you can leave messages for us via 
the ‘Contact’ page on each site. 

Tel: 01708 229857  Mobile: 07415 096551 / 07860 801377

continued on page 3

07956 950711



Upminster 
Park/Hall Lane 
Playing Fields 
Not surprisingly, we have seen 
the number of residents using 
our parks across the Borough, 
particularly those in Upminster, rise 
considerably during the recent spate 
of warm weather.  The majority of 
residents have complied with social 
distancing rules, but a minority have, 
unfortunately, not done so. The 
Police were called out over a recent 
weekend, following reports of anti-
social behaviour, at Hall Lane Playing 
Fields and Upminster Park.  Our local 
Police Safer Neighbourhood Teams 
have told us that arrests were made 
and ‘dispersal orders’ put in place, 
covering both locations. They will 
be undertaking additional patrols 
in these areas. Information on local 
police activity can be found by 
viewing the Upminster Police Twitter 
and the Cranham Police Twitter 
pages. Their resources are stretched, 
as are Local Authority workers, and 
therefore in view of this can we please 
ask residents that when using local 
parks, to respect others and comply 
with social distancing rules. In 

addition, please don’t leave rubbish 
in the park. This is unsightly and 
attracts vermin such as foxes and rats. 
Both Upminster Park and Hall Lane 
Fields are fantastic places and we 
want to keep them that way, so please 
help us by keeping them clean for 
everyone to enjoy and use safely.  

Cllrs CHRIS WILKINS, LINDA 
HAWTHORN, RON OWER, LINDA 

VAN DEN HENDE, GILLIAN FORD 
and JOHN TYLER 

The Palms 
Hotel Debacle
Over the weekend of the 20-21 June, 
rumours started emerging that the 
Home Office had decided to house up 
to 200 asylum seekers in the former 
Palms Hotel, on the A127.  
Residents’ Association (RA) 
councillors were alarmed at the 
apparent lack of prior consultation 
with Havering Council or our local 
MP, particularly as it appeared at 
that time that local GP services, 
other health services and schools etc. 
would be required to take on all of 
those requiring their services, without 
any extra resources being provided by 
the Government.  

We immediately contacted senior 
officials at Havering Council, asking 
for further details of what was known 
about the proposals and clarification 
on whether planning permission 
was needed for the change of use 
proposed? 
After several days of very little useful 
information from the council, we 
were informed on 24 June that the 
Home Office had abandoned its 
plans, which were described as 
a temporary measure during the 
coronavirus crisis, to house people 
who had already been granted 
asylum. A reason was not given of 
why the decision had been reversed? 
Whether the hotel would have been a 
suitable environment or location for 
the use the Home Office intended, is 
open to question - We were contacted 
by many residents who clearly 
thought it wasn’t.  
What cannot be disputed, however, 
is that although there was a lack of 
information provided by the Home 
Office in the first instance, when 
the Council’s ruling administration 
did find out about the proposal in 
the middle of the previous week, 
they kept it quiet until the story 
broke over the weekend. At no time 
did they inform RA councillors, 
who, as elected representatives of 

communities likely to be affected 
by the proposals, should have 
been some of the first to be told, 
but instead left us to rely on our 
own sources to find out what was 
happening.  
Was this a politically motivated 
decision? Whatever the answer, this 
was a debacle that showed no-one in 
authority in a good light.

Cllr JOHN TYLER

Lower Thames 
Crossing 
- Further 
consultation
Highways England are holding a 
further public consultation on a 
number of proposed refinements to 
the design of the proposed Lower 
Thames Crossing. The consultation 
will run from Tuesday 14 July 
until midnight on Wednesday 12 
August. For further details visit the 
Lower Thames Crossing website 
- highwaysengland.co.uk/lower-
thames-crossing-home , e-mail them 
at info@lowerthamescrossing.co.uk 
or ring 0300 123 5000.
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PLASTERING

CONTACT: CLAY DAWKINS

TEL: 07961  379277 / 01708 470841

EMAIL: CLAY.DAWKINS@LIVE.CO.UK

     • Professional • High Quality

• Reskim over Artex • New ceilings

           • Clean and Reliable

      • Cove & Cornice • Painting

            • Cheapest Rates

             • OAP Discounts

             • Free Estimates

         • 27 Years Experience

• Hornchurch and Surrounding Areas

M  Bray
painting and decorating
 all aspects of decorating covered

small jobs to complete re-decorations
 over 20 years experience

polite service - clean and tidy work with a high quality finish
local references available

Tel: 01708 223608 /  07983 486655
e-mail: mathew.bray@sky.com

Are You a Home Owner aged over 55?
Have you ever considered releasing the money in 

your home to...

• Pay for Home Improvements
• Debt Consolidation

• Luxury Holidays

For more information
Call: 0800 6127362
Mob: 07964 282678

Kevin.hull@therightequityrelease.co.uk
The Right Equity Release Ltd which is authorised and regulated by the Financial 

Conduct Authority Registered in England and Wales No. 07166676

Hornchurch



Dury Falls Alley
Since 2019, Cranham councillors 
have been attempting to 
persuade Havering Council 
to to make badly needed 
improvements to the alley that 
leads from the Dury Falls Estate 
to opposite Upminster Station. 
For the hundreds of people 
who have to use this uninviting 
footway, it is not a pleasant 
experience.
Last summer, frustrated at the 
lack of action by the council, local 
residents cut back plant growth 
from the railway embankment 
and neighbouring gardens. 
Councillors have continued to 
badger the council to regularly 
undertake this action themselves.
In the meantime, councillors 
identified recognised crime 
prevention led improvements, 
such as widening the alley, 
rounding blind corners and 
adding a cycle lane. To enable 
this, a section of unused 
railway land would need to be 
purchased. We approached 
Network Rail, who invited an 
application to buy the land. 
We then applied to Havering 
Council at the end of 2019 to set 
up a working group to look into 
the viability of the project. To 
our surprise, they rejected the 
proposal. We appealed and, to 
assist, a local resident agreed to 
film her evening journey through 
the alley. 
We recently found out that the 
council have again rejected 
our application, stating - ‘They 
felt the video showed that the 

alley way, although long was 
well cared for and there was 
no evidence of Anti Social 
Behaviour. The area is not a 
hotspot for crime in the area and 
as such the group did not feel that 
it warranted any further action at 
this time.’
We are extremely disappointed 
by this but will continue push the 
council to make improvements.

Cllrs JOHN TYLER, GILLIAN 
FORD, LINDA VAN DEN HENDE

Maintenance Of 
The Alleyway
Councillors regularly report 
through the need for the alleyway 
to be maintained. Human 
excrement has been an issue 
over a number of months. It 
appeared to have stopped but we 
received a message saying that it 
had restarted. This was reported 
through to officers in June.  
Officers confirmed the “alley way 
was cut back and litter picked 
on the 12th June. The area will 
be monitored, and the fouling 
taking place in the alley way has 
been reported through to the 
Enforcement Team”.

Introduction of 
20 MPH
The long-awaited introduction 
of 20 MPH speed limits on roads 
in the Dury Falls estate, whilst 
agreed by Havering, are currently 
on hold. This is due to Covid -19 

issues. The majority of parking 
and traffic schemes have been 
halted for a number of months, 
whilst council officers have been 
working remotely and limited 
contact has been permitted with 
the public. 
Work on schemes are likely to 
re-commence in September, but 
at that time there will continue 
to be some delay due to the 
back log. We know this will be 
disappointing given the time it 
has taken to get this long-awaited 
agreement, however we are 
assured the work will go ahead 
once ‘more normal’ working is 
possible. We will continue to 
press officers on this important 
scheme.

Berkeley Drive 
Hill
Following contact from residents, 
in December last year we asked 
the council’s Environment 
Services department to examine 
the potentially dangerous worn 
out roadway on the hill in 
Berkeley Drive, with a view to 
including it in the next phase of 
Havering’s resurfacing program. 
An officer examined the roadway 
and decided that apart from a 
small area to be patched, it did 
not meet the council’s level of 
wear to require resurfacing. We 
questioned this, particularly 
as it was on a steep hill but 
were told that they did not take 
‘geographical features’ into 
consideration.

Not satisfied with this, we took 
up the matter with the Cabinet 
Member for Environment. 

Unfortunately, the lockdown 
started a few days afterwards 
but we raised it again and have 
recently been told that as well as 
some short term patching work, 
this section of roadway will be 
fully resurfaced as part of their 
ongoing program of works. We do 
not have a date for this but it will 
hopefully be before the winter.

Somerset 
Gardens
Unfortunately, one of the 
residents had a fall recently due 
to a manhole cover caving in 
when they stood on it, causing 
the lady an injury. Councillors 
reported this through to officers 
for the cover to be replaced. In 
some instances maintenance 
and repair is the responsibility 
of utility companies and not the 
Council. On these occasions the 
council liaises with the utility 
company, ensuring the works are 
undertaken. 

Dury Falls Close
Cranham ward councillors have 
been approached by a resident, 
requesting a road mirror be 
placed at Dury Falls Close. This 
is due to the blind bend and a 
couple of near misses. We have 
sent a request through to officers 
and are currently waiting for a 
response.
As always, if residents have any 
issues that we can help with, 
please contact us via the details 
near the end of The Bulletin.

Cranham Ward Councillors

JOINERY
EST 20 YEARS

HARDWOOD SPECIALISTS
•	 Supply only or supply and install

•	 High quality windows, doors
	 and conservatories
•	 Leaded lights and coloured glass
•	 Unique old-fashioned front doors
FREE FRIENDLY ADVICE • FREE ESTIMATES

01708 757675
5

Dury Falls News Page
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Service Contracts 
(please ask for details)

07539 444 413
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Parking ‘Back 
Track’
Havering’s Conservative 
Administration have performed a 
spectacular ‘back track’ on parking 
charges!! A recent Executive Decision, 
dealt with under ‘Special Urgency’, 
thus allowing no opportunity for 
call-in or scrutiny, proposes a range of 
parking changes.
Clearly the determined and ongoing 
protests of local residents and 
retailers have hit home and they 
are proposing the introduction of a 
1 hour free ‘Stop and Shop’ in 1000 
plus pay and display bays across 
Havering, together with free parking 
on Sundays. This is dressed up as 
‘supporting businesses’ affected 
by the Covid-19 pandemic, failing 
of course to acknowledging that 
for some businesses it is a little too 
late, with some already closed for 
good. Whilst this proposal is to be 
welcomed, their failure to address 
any free parking in our Town Centre 
car parks is an opportunity missed 
and something local Councillors 
will continue to press for.  There 
is a proposed discount for using 
cashless payments in car parks of 
20%, which of course discriminates 
against anyone not having a smart 

phone or ability to use one. There is 
an intention to offer special permits 
for ‘key workers’, although details 
on this are scant. These changes will 
start from 3rd  August. From 13th  July 
the reintroduction of enforcement 
for permit bays will operate.  So 
be warned! From September 
consultations on parking and traffic 
schemes, suspended for many 
months, will recommence, so take the 
opportunity to ensure your views are 
heard.

Cllrs LINDA HAWTHORN, RON 
OWER, CHRIS WILKINS, JOHN 

TYLER, GILLIAN FORD AND LINDA 
VAN DEN HENDE 

UCRA Coach 
Outing News
 
Covid19 has had a dramatic affect 
on the travel and tourism industry, 
seeing many well known and trusted 
companies unable to survive. 
Regretfully, our regular coach 
company has ceased trading and 
our planned events have either been 
cancelled or postponed until next 
year.
With the recent cancellations of 
Country File Live, Salute to the 
40’s and The Thursford Christmas 

Spectacular, we regret there will be no 
further trips for us this year.
We are consulting with event 
organisers and coach companies and 
hope to run a full programme of trips 
for 2021. If you have any questions or 
concerns regarding refunds or future 
trips please contact myself or Joan 
Carroll.
Gina Savill-Turner - gina.savill-
turner@email.com  07958 006503 or 
01708 228 270
Joan Carroll - joancarroll66@gmail.
com  07789 956 399 

Free advice 
sheets from 
Pinney Talfourd
Pinney Talfourd solicitors have 
kindly provided us with a number 
of free advice sheets on subjects 
that may be of interest to some 
readers. The sheets give information 
on ‘Family Courts’, ‘The impact of 
COVID-19 on estate executors’, ‘No 
fault divorces’ and ‘Children and 
coronavirus’.

The advice sheets can be accessed 
via our website www.ucra.co.uk/free-
advice-sheets-from-pinney-talfourd/  
or by contacting Jo at Pinney 
Talfourd on 01708 255 189.

Queen’s Theatre 
launches Summer 
Unlocked
Queen’s Theatre Hornchurch is 
launching a programme of digital and 
in-person holiday activity for young 
people of all ages, Summer Unlocked.
These summer activities are designed 
to help offer safe and inclusive 
spaces for young people to develop 
friendships, grow confidence 
and most of all have fun learning 
and developing their skills as 
theatre makers with support from 
professional tutors. It is also an 
opportunity for the theatre to support 
local professional artists and put 
them in a position to inspire young 
people, create exciting new work and 
share some top industry tips.
All workshops are limited to 15 young 
people and have been designed to 
adhere to the latest government 
guidelines for COVID-19 Secure 
working and social distancing.
Summer Unlocked runs from 07-28 
August. 
For further information please email 
the Learning and Participation Team: 
learning@queens-theatre.co.uk or 
call the Box Office on 01708 
443333. 

continued on page 9

L. J. NICHOLLS
INTERIOR & EXTERIOR

PAINTING, DECORATING &
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE

UPMINSTER

01708 288022 / 07958 492177
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Caring For The 
Environment 
After The 
Covid-19 
Pandemic
 
These have been a difficult few 
months, being isolated from friends 
and family and our usual social 
activities. However, I believe we 
can learn some positive lessons that 
will help us to live in an improved 
environment. Here are just two.
First, during the pandemic road traffic 
was reduced, so there was less air 
pollution. We have learned that air 
pollution, as well as causing asthma 
and other illnesses, has actually made 
the effects of the virus worse for those 
infected. So, if you have not used the 
car so often, we very much hope that 
this will continue, so we all benefit.
Second, it is likely that the virus 
spread to humans because the 
habitat of bats (its original host) was 
destroyed by human intervention. 
Perhaps the most important lesson 
we can learn from the pandemic is 
that we need to respect and protect 
nature.

Ian Pirie, Co-ordinator, Havering 
Friends of the Earth

Parking Problems
We reguarly receive a number of 
complaints on parking problems 
Please see latest news from the  
Council 

“To ensure parking contraventions 
are attended to as soon as possible, 
Parking Enforcement has advised 
that future reports and / or requests 
for parking enforcement can be sent 
directly to the Enforcement Team via 
an online form https://www.havering.
gov.uk/info/20004/parking/121/
parking_tickets_and_traffic_fines/8 or 
by telephone 01708 432 787, selecting 
option 6 to request enforcement 
action, or the on-duty Enforcement 
Supervisor can be reached on 
07946 738 495. An available Civil 
Enforcement Officer can then be 
dispatched to the area of concern as 
soon as possible. Unfortunately, a 
PCN cannot be issued retrospectively 
nor upon third party evidence as the 
contravention must be observed by 
the issuing officer.  “

We hope this helps. 

Bloom and Veg 
launch Online 
Bloom and Veg are a family run Farm 
Shop, established in 1925, based in 

Upminster, Essex.
Specialising in British produce 
and holding a large range of fruits, 
vegetables and of course some  ‘little 
farm shop gems’ too, including local 
jams and homemade cakes.
In the middle of March they found 
themselves at the begin of this global 
pandemic and wondered what they 
could do to support their community.
With delivery facilities already in 
place from their existing wholesale 
service, they adapted and invested 
to offer a home delivery sector. This 
meant they could still offer Fresh and 
Well Known goods, in a time of need, 
which was their priority.
The service has since grown larger 
and wider beyond their imagination. 
They have now introduced an online 
store to create a simple way of 
ordering quickly and effectively. 
They would like to thank each one of  
their customers for supporting them 
every step of the way. 

www.bloomandveg.co.uk

Prevent Your 
Dog Getting 
Heatstroke
With the weather becoming more 
unpredictable we might expect 
periods of extreme hot weather 
during the summer months. Our pets 

can suffer even more than us humans.
Dogs can only sweat from their paws 
and rely on evaporative cooling 
by panting. If this fails to keep the 
body temperature below 41 degrees 
centigrade (105.8 degrees Fahrenheit) 
then heatstroke occurs.
If you suspect your dog has heatstroke 
it is important to cool them quickly. 
The best way to do this is to use plenty 
of cold water (provided the dog does 
not have any known heart disease). 
Always call your veterinary Surgeon 
as soon as possible as effects of 
heatstroke on the internal organs can 
be delayed and can be fatal. To avoid 
the danger of heatstroke always walk 
your dog early morning or late in the 
evening and avoid excessive exercise 
in hot weather. 

Lawton and Stoakes Vets

TV Licence
 
In the May Bulletin (available on our 
web sites ucra.co.uk (Upminster & 
Cranham) and raep.org (Emerson 
Park)), we warned residents not 
to answer scam emails on TV 
Licence renewals. However the BBC 
announced last month that they 
would be charging the over 75s from 
the first this month - £157.50 for a TV 
Licence. Previously it was free for the 
over 75s. The Corporation say that 
the yearly cost of providing the free 

continued on page 11
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S C R Roofing
• All flat roofing • Asphalt and felt systems • Facias and gutters

All staff fully trained, Fully insured, All work guaranteed

Contact Steve Rawles
Tel: 07971 171363

**Air Con Regas From £69.95**

£45
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service will be a billion pounds by 
2023.

Whilst several million households 
who are on pension credit will 
be exempt (pension credit was 
introduced for pensioners to bring 
weekly income to a minimum 
amount), it has been reported that 
the change will affect three million 
households. Please see the TV 
Licence web site for further details - 
tvlicensing.co.uk .

Personally I feel whilst it is great to 

watch and listen to programmes 
without commercial advertising, 
the BBC should look at other ways 
to cover their costs. What are 
your thoughts? Drop us a line at 
bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk .

Cllr RON OWER 

Thames Chase - 
Where did it all 
start? 

The Community Forest 
concept was initiated in the 
late1980s by the Countryside 
Commission and the 
Forestry Commission, 
to regenerate scarred 
landscapes close to 
large urban populations. 
Initially they managed 
the national programme 
of 12 community forests 
across England, with the 
Countryside Commission 
funding 50 per cent of the 
setup costs.
Thames Chase was the lead 
Community Forest and its 
development depended 
upon the active support of a 
wide range of organisations. 
It still is a partnership of 
national statutory agencies, 
local government, voluntary 

bodies and the private sector. 
The Thames Chase Community 
Forest covers in excess of 40 
square miles and encompasses 
five local authorities - Essex 
County Council, Brentwood, 
Thurrock, Havering, and Barking 
and Dagenham. It is surrounded 
by a population of over 650,000 
people.
Each local authority has 
contributed to Thames Chase 
in many ways – as landowners, 
planning authorities, highway 
authorities and as active 
environmental improvers, for 
those who live and work around 
the area. For further information 
visit www.thameschase.org.uk  .

Veterans of 
War
The Veterans of War Charity shop 
at 28, Quadrant Arcade, Market 
Place, Romford is open on Mondays, 
Tuesdays and Saturdays. Open 10 am 
to 4pm. 

They have an excellent web site 
veterans-of-war.

Go and give the shop some support 
it’s easy to find in the arcade south 

side of the market close to the rear 
entrance of Primark.

Telephone 07940 161 223.

Look After The 
Arts
As local residents are returning to 
Restaurants and Pubs after many 
weeks.
Please spare a thought in the 
meantime for the performing arts who 
are battling for survival.
It is not only London’s West End 
that has first class musicals, amazing 
plays and operas etc. We have locally  
excellent venues Queens Theatre and 
the Fairkytes Arts Centre Hornchurch 
and The Brookside Theatre, Eastern 
Road, Romford.
We also have a number of amateur 
groups in Havering as an example 
here in Upminster and Cranham  we 
have The Wesley Players and the  
Oglethorpe Players who produce 
excellent plays .The Pantos are a must 
see.
Theatre in the UK is a huge success 
story and is vital to the Country’s 
economy.
Not only does theatre bring a lot of 
pleasure it also assists educating and 
informing people on many issues.
Last year it attracted over 30 million 

continued on page 13
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07971 293569 
Website:

Mbm-electrical.co.uk 
Email:

Info@mbm-electrical.co.uk

01708 898919

Family run business- est 1978
Fully licensed & Air Conditioned

Opening Hours
7 days a week, incl Bank Holidays

Sunday- Thurs: 12 noon to 2.30pm & 5.30- 11.30pm
Friday & Saturday: 12 noon- 2.30pm & 5.30- midnight

174 St Mary’s Lane, Upminster, RM14 3BT
Tel: (01708) 220038 or 222606

Your local Personal 
Trainer
REPS Accredited

Call Matt on 07713 114695
Also on Facebook and Instagram

    Free First Session

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Contact Martin Flower 
Telephone: 07785 244212

E-mail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk
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visitors, it employs 300 thousand 
people it promotes tourism and 
generates huge tax returns.
The industry depends on ticket sales 
which sadly recently have virtually 
disappeared.
I really hope that Theatres survive and 
flourish .
Let’s look after the Arts!

Cllr RON OWER

Engayne Poetry 
Winners 
In the Spring term the whole school 
entered the Premier League Writing 
Stars poetry competition on the 
theme Ambition. 
We were thrilled to hear that two of 
our entries Joel (Y2) and Jonathan 
(Y5) were selected as KS1 & KS2 
regional winners for the London area. 
The poems were then submitted 
for the National awards and we 
have great pleasure in announcing 
that the poem by Jonathan titled 
“Unstoppable” has been selected 
as the national winner of the KS2 
category of the Premier League 
Writing Stars competition! 
This poem has been selected by the 
judging panel from many thousands 
of poems submitted by primary 
school pupils across England and 
Wales.
As a national winner, Jonathan and 
the school wins some great prizes 
including a special poetry workshop 

at the school when it is safe to do so.
Mrs Sankey, Head teacher says 
“In these difficult times it is really 
wonderful to be able to share some 
fabulous news about our pupils”.  
“Well done to both boys on their 
achievement and we all look forward 
to a super workshop and visit once it 
is safe and we are all back together in 
school.” 

Joel O – Winner KS1 Regional 
winner London

Jonathan F – National Winner – 
Premier League Writing Stars 

Green Spaces
Elsewhere in the Bulletin there is sad 
news over the disastrous decision to 
allow planning permission to build 
on the Pitch and Putt Mini Golf site in 
Hall Lane, Upminster.
Whilst this dreadful business has 
been going on, reports in the national 
media point out that an area of 
countryside and green space almost 
the size of Cornwall has been lost to 
development since 1990. Whilst Kent 
during this time has had the largest 
increase in built-up area, Essex had 
the second biggest rise.
Here in Havering, large building 
schemes are underway in Romford 
and South Hornchurch, former 
industrial plots going over to a wide 
range of housing. In fact, in the 
south of the borough a new town is 
effectively being built, with its own 
station on the Rainham via Barking 
C2C rail line to Fenchurch Street.
Is it necessary to lose a valuable 
green space like the mini golf course? 
NO! Housing can be provided 
without concreting over our green 
spaces. We should also bear in mind 
the strain on Health Education 
Services, already under pressure.
We are very fortunate in having 
the wonderful Thames Chase 
Community Forest on our doorstep 
but we need our other local green 
spaces.

Cllr RON OWER 

Are You Getting 
A Good Night’s 
Sleep?
We spend one third of our lives in 
bed, in an average lifetime that’s 
9,490 days or an astonishing 26 years. 
Choosing the right bed has never 
looked so important.
A good night’s sleep is essential for 
the quality of our health, well-being 
and life in general. The bed and the 
mattress you spend that third of your 
life on is vital to achieving this.
The Sleep Department at Roomes is 
home to an unrivalled range of beds 
and mattresses from some of the 
world’s leading brands, including 
Hypnos, Tempur, Harrison and 
Dunlopillo. Our Bedonists will show 
you the range, work with you to 
determine your sleep style, and leave 
you pressure-free to test our beds to 
your heart’s content.
A good night’s sleep awaits.

Liberty of 
Havering Outdoor 
Bowling Club
The club has opened for the rest of 
the season under strict Covid-19 
& Bowls England rules. We always 

continued on page 15

Unlock the equity in 
your home and enjoy a 

more comfortable
retirement.
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LOW BACK & NECK PAIN,SCIATICA
ARTHRITIS
WHIPLASH
HEADACHES & SPORTS INJURIES

 LOW BACK & NECK PAIN, SCIATICA
 ARTHRITIS
 WHIPLASH
 HEADACHES & SPORTS INJURIES
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welcome new members to our Club 
where you can enjoy outside exercise 
and meet new friends - if not this 
year, plan for next year. 
The Club is situated in Harrow Lodge 
Park near the swimming pool.
Please contact Richard Strauss 01708 
449245 or Anne Philips 01708 470370 
if interested in joining - visit to the 
club by appointment only.

Please Be 
Careful
May we ask you to be careful.
Residents are still receiving  
unsolicited calls with all sorts of 
scams / confidence tricks.
Please do not give out personal 
details over the phone.

Havering  
Volunteer 
Centre
Havering Volunteer Centre is 
coordinating volunteers and request 
for support in the Borough working  to 
match volunteers with suitable roles 
to help the most vulnerable residents 
in our community.
Also, if you are lonely or just need 
a chat with a friendly voice on the 
line the centre have befriending 
volunteers who will call you.
 The Centre’s number is 01708 922214.

Fairkytes
Promoting 
Musicians
 
Each Wednesday, the team from 
Fairkytes Live in Hornchurch will 
present a mix of videos submitted by 
musicians living in the borough.

Episode 1 features jazz guitaristMark 
Etherington, young singer Josh Barber 
and two family contributions to the 
venues Last Band Standing at Home 
competition.

Search for Fairkytes Live Presents 
in YouTube to find all episodes 
(currently 3 at time of  publication).

Musicians local to Havering or 
surrounding areas are welcome to 
submit videos for consideration for 
future episodes. Please email arts@
havering.gov.uk

Pinney Talfourd 
Back Open
The safety of our staff and clients 
remains our priority and we have 
been working hard to ensure that 
each office is now COVID-secure. 
Rigorous cleaning measures are in 
place, alongside supplies of gloves, 
masks and protective screens in 
shared areas, such as meeting rooms 
and reception areas. All offices will 
observe social distancing measures 
and we ask that you work with us on 
this to protect both you and others.
Please rest assured that if you don’t 
feel comfortable visiting in person, 
we are still available by telephone 
and will be happy to arrange initial 
meetings via phone or video call. 
Thank you all for your understanding 
and support.

Anyone for 
Tennis ?
Come and play in Upminster at the 
friendly and welcoming Cranston 
Park Lawn Tennis Club! Head Coach, 
Lee Duncan, of the Coniston Avenue 
club writes, “We boast all-year tennis 
on eight brand new fully floodlit 
tennis courts; a great clubhouse, 
lounge area, kitchen, changing rooms 
and showers. And a bar with club 
prices!” From absolute beginners to 
improvers to playing socially- and 
representing competitive teams - 
There are Mini, Junior and Adult 
coaching programmes, holiday time 
camps; and Lee and our other coach 
Darren offer individual coaching. 
New members will be assigned a 
“buddy” (mentor) to help them 
quickly feel comfortable at the club. 
Adult courses are available for non-
members and for 2020 we’ve added 
an option for new and existing course 
players to enjoy more of the Club with 
a special introductory membership.  
Lee said, “We also have Quiz nights, 
barbecues and dinners! Come and get 
fit, enjoy playing tennis and meeting 
new friends at your premier local 

tennis club!”  
Membership enquiries: 
pennywoodhall@virginmedia.com 
All other enquiries contact Lee at 
tenniscoach@hotmail.co.uk.
Website:  www.cranstonpark.co.uk

Upminster 
Sports Massage 
& Pilates Open
I’m delighted to say that following a 
4 month closure we’re finally open 
again, and it’s all thanks to our 
wonderful loyal Pilates clients who 
embraced our Zoom classes.
Sports Massage/Soft Tissue Therapy
Appointments are now available 
to book with Neil on Monday, 
Wednesday, Thursday and Friday 
afternoons, Friday evenings and 
Saturday mornings. Remember, 
you don’t have to do sport to book 
a Sports Massage! Call Charlene 
on 07411 826721 to book an 
appointment.
Pilates Beginner Course
Available to book now:
Wednesdays 12.15pm Starts 16th 
September 2020 (4 weeks) 

Pilates classes and 1:1’s and 2:1’s will 
recommence from 25th July. Many of 
our clients are coming back to classes 
at the Studio and some will be joining 
the same class via Zoom as we now 
have a big TV screen on the wall!! This 
will also work well for those who are 
self isolating without symptoms, those 
who struggle with childcare, those 
who used to attend with us but moved 
away, those who don’t want to leave 
their home on a cold winter’s night, 
or those who go on holiday but still 
wish to ‘attend’!! We will test this out 
and it may even become a permanent 
fixture!
Keeping you safe during COVID-19
We have carried out a full Risk 
Assessment and have many measures 
in place to reduce any risk of 
transmission to our clients. Here are 
just some of the measures we are 
taking:-
-Further reducing the class sizes to 8 
participants to comply with 2 metre 
social distancing
-New queuing and entrance/exit 
strategy
-Extended time between classes & 
between appts for extra cleaning

-New easy to clean covers for our 
Reformer straps
-Single use hand towels in the 
bathroom
-Hand sanitiser available
-Therapist to wear face covering and 
visor for Massage appts

Charlene, Neil, Beth, Ai Lin, Noreen, 
Sophie & Claudia

Tithe Barn 
Open Days                            

 
The Barn was originally built in 1450 
as the hunting seat for the Abbott of 
Waltham and retains all of its original 
character and displays some of the 
finest oak craftsmanship in the country. 
When the museum first opened in 1976 
the main focus was on agricultural 
equipment but that has since given 
way to a superb collection of domestic 
items – the sort of things you remember 
your gran having – the pre-war Hoover, 
wind-up record player, china ginger 
beer bottles and the old gas cooker says 
barn administrator Ian Whaley. 
There are more than 16,000 exhibits 
and entry is free. Isn’t it time you paid 
a visit? 
If you have a love of history and are 
interested in helping keep the Medieval 
Barn open to the public ring 01708 
228730.

2020 open days – 10.30am to 4pm 
(Depending on Government Advice)  
August 15 
September 5, 19 and 20 (Open House)
October 3

Tesco Bags of 
Help
Tesco Bags of Help COVID-19 
Communities Fund have funding 
for groups and organisations to 
continue the work they are doing in 
their community. The application 
and payment process has been 
streamlined to make it easier to get 
funds out quickly and groups can 
apply for a single payment of £500 for 
their work in directly responding to 
the crisis. 
Groups and organisations can apply 
online through the following link 
– tescobagsofhelp.org.uk/tesco-cv-
fund/  . 

NEED A 
GRAPHIC 
DESIGNER?
I’ve got you covered.

From logo design and branding to promotional work 

or invitations, I am here to deliver professional and 

creative designs for your business or personal needs. 

Contact Hannah Nicholls on 07787 702069 

or via theberkleygraphicdesignco.com
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01708 921360 / 07921 513970
www.rjwatsoncarpentryandjoinery.co.uk

Family Run, Est 1975, with over 40 
Years Roofing Experience and with 
over 20,000 Happy Customers.

S.R Roofers of Rainham Essex can renew or repair any roof 
type by offering a complete roofing service, from a single roof 
tile replacement to a whole new roof. Every roofing job is 
undertaken to the same very high standard to which we have 
been associated with over the years, keeping our good local 
Essex roofing reputation intact and one step ahead of all the 
cowboys out there in the roofing trade. 24 hour emergency 
roofing. rosseldridge84@hotmail.co.uk

 01708 551 714 / 07743 406 418

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Contact Martin Flower 
Telephone: 07785 244212

E-mail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk



Roomes 
Furniture 
& Interiors 
Supporting NHS
We were approached recently by 
the Midwifery team at Queen’s 
Hospital, Romford to see if we 
could help with soft furnishings 
for a sanctuary room that was 
being designed as a space for 
midwives to use when they need a 
little time out.
We were proud to be able to show 
our support for NHS workers by 
donation a sofa, coffee table and 
lamps, and hope they help create 
a wonderful space for some much 
needed respite. 

Michael Roome

Manage 
Loneliness
Counselling Experts Julie York 
and Theresa Hughes share some 
thoughts on how to manage 
loneliness during these challenging 
times

At the time of writing, Dame Vera 
Lynn has sadly passed away and the 
lyrics of her most famous song seem 
particularly poignant.   While the 
easing of lockdown restrictions has 
enabled some of us to hug elderly 
parents or grandchildren for the first 
time in months, not everyone is as 
lucky, and many are still facing the 
curse of loneliness. 
Loneliness was a growing problem 
before lockdown, and it is known to 
lead to increased physical and mental 
health problems.  Here are some ways 
that might help: 

•	 Appreciate what you have - the 
sunshine, the rain (good for the 
garden!) birdsong, happy memories, 
old photos and earlier positive life 
experiences.
•	 Listen to music- songs you enjoy 
will boost your mood.
•	 Listen to the radio - people feel 
more connected to radio than TV. 
•	 Keep in regular touch with friends 
and loved ones – pick up the phone 
or chat over the garden fence to stay 
connected. 
•	 Reach out to a befriending service 
(see below).
•	 Go outside if possible and make 
use of the wonderful parks in our 
area.  
•	 Join a virtual choir e.g. Havering 
Singers (details below) - singing is 
good for your mental health and helps 
you feel connected. 
•	 Read or listen to books – stick with 
your favourite genre/authors or try 
something different. Swap books with 
a neighbour or friend.
•	 Make time to eat and sleep well 
and exercise.  There are even ballet 

classes for ‘Silver Swans’ (see below)
•	 Practice Mindfulness or 
Mediation - resources are on 
YouTube or apps (e.g. Headspace, 
Insight Timer) 
•	 Volunteer your time - helping 
others increases our sense of 
connection and mental wellbeing, 
while decreasing loneliness. 

These are challenging times, 
particularly if you suffer from 
loneliness.  We hope this article may 
inspire you to reach out, to look after 
yourself and perhaps help others and 
between us we can come out of this 
stronger and more connected.  We 
will meet again.  

https://www.havering.gov.uk/
covid19isolationsupport
https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/
stress-anxiety-depression/
mindfulness/
http://www.loyalbooks.com/genre/
Fiction
https://www.bbc.co.uk/sounds/
category/drama?sort=popular
https://www.royalacademyofdance.
org/rad-at-home/silver-swans-
classes-online/
https://www.haveringsingers.org.uk/
https://www.haveringmind.org.uk/

LOCAL FUTURE 
EVENTS - AUGUST
[Events currently removed, 
if you need contact details 
please see previous editions] 

More and More 
Upcycling
Great to see more and more people 
locally are reusing discarded objects 
and material and are creating 
wonderful new products .
With residents staying in lofts/ garden 
sheds  have been raided and old 
objects been given a new lease of life.
Please let us know at bulletinra@
yahoo.co.uk if you have just finished 
or still working on using that hidden 
item.
It has also been interesting seeing the 
amount of books ,dvds etc put outside 
homes free to take.
One house in Springfield Gardens 
gave away a host of plants.
Especially nice seeing the plant 
names .

Harold Wood 
Running Club
Due to COVID we haven’t been 
running and the Club is suspended 
until we get the go ahead from 
England Athletics.  
Although it hasn’t stopped us running 
virtually and we have arranged a few 
fun days by passing a virtual baton 
and sending the next person off via a 
Whatsapp Group.  We recently did a 
24 hour Social Distance Scramble, we 
recorded what exercise we did over 
a 24 hour period and earnt virtual 
badges.
Some of our runners have also 
completed virtual races and 
submitted times.

17
continued on page 19
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IN DOORS LTD
Local Manufacturers

COMPLETE NEW KITCHEN & BEDROOMS 
Supply only, or Supplied and Expertly Fitted, Design & Planning 

OR REPLACEMENT 
Kitchen & Wardrobe Doors

Vinyled-Gloss Slab, Handleless Matt Finish
Painted Solid Wood-BS/RAL- Farrow & Ball colours 

WORKTOPS - Laminate/Granite & Quartz 
Most Appliances available – Blanco, Neff, 

Siemens, Bosch, Belling etc. 
HANDLES - Large range Inc. SWAROVSKI 
Friendly & Helpful, Trade & Public Welcome

Visit our Showroom/Factory
Mon to Fri: 9am to 5pm, Sat. 9 to 1.30pm

Tel: 01708 671199
Units 5-7 ARCANY ROAD, S.OCKENDON RM15 5SX

Email: info@indoorsessex.co.uk
No appointment necessary
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If 

anyone is interested in joining our 
Club, drop us a line and we can give 
you the details for when we do start 
running as a Club again.Please note 
contact details below .

Facebook:  https://www.facebook.
com/HaroldWoodRunningClub/

Instagram:  https://www.instagram.
com/Haroldwoodrunningclub

Twitter:       https://www.twitter.com/
Haroldwoodrc

Tracey 

Can You Help 
With Bulletin 
Deliveries?
We are hoping to re-start delivering 
paper copies of The Bulletin in the 
near future but inevitably some of 
our current volunteers will not be in a 
position to help us straight away.
We would therefore be extremely 
grateful for any extra help people 
can provide, whether it is on a 
permanent basis or even just as a one 
off. Delivering to most roads normally 
takes 15-20 minutes once a month.
For people living south of Upminster 
Station please call Chris Wilkins on 
07960 059 195. Anyone living north of 
the railway line (including the Dury 
Falls Estate) please call John Tyler on 
07982 962 925. Thank you

Thefts From 
Vehicles In 
Upminster
Thefts from vehicles in Upminster
We have been contacted by our 
local Police Safer Neighbourhood 
Team officers, to ask us to highlight 
how important it is not to leave 
valuable items in vehicles when they 
are unattended. Recently, several 
vehicles have been broken into in the 
Upminster area and expensive items 
taken.
Advice on keeping your vehicle 
safe can be found on the Met police 
website - www.met.police.uk/cp/
crime-prevention/theft-from-a-
vehicle/  . 

Funding 
Opportunities
Havering Council have a regularly 
updated list of current funding 
opportunities, large and small, that 
local and larger organisations and 
charities can apply to.
For details see Havering’s website 
- www.havering.gov.uk and search 
‘new funding opportunities’.

Alcoholics 
Anonymous  
Help if you need it

During the coronavirus pandemic 
Alcoholics Anonymous (AA) 
have had a huge surge in people 
looking for help with their 
drinking. Times of stress and 
anxiety can cause issues with 
substance abuse to escalate and 
they want people to know the 
options available for getting the 
help they need.
The phone line, email, website 
and chat box are available and 
through these channels it can be 
arranged for an AA member to 
contact anyone who is worried 
about their drinking.
Phone: 0800 9177 650  Email: 
help@aamail.org  Website and 
chatbox: alcoholics-anonymous.
org.uk/
They have a wide range of 
meetings happening online 
using virtual platforms. These 
meetings follow a similar format 
to the physical meetings and 
are available to everyone free 
of charge. A list of London AA 
meetings can be found via 
alcoholicsanonymouslondon.
com/  .
Al-Anon is also available for 
anyone affected by someone 
else’s drinking via al-anonuk.org.
uk/  .

Paul
Madden
07971 964377
Level 2 Goalkeeping Coach
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D.G. PLUMBING SERVICES
All plumbing work undertaken

 

01708 220994    07977 214541
52 The Grove Upminster  RM14 2ET  

FREE camera video gutter cleaning inspection
High reach vacuum tech 

No mess No ladders
FREE estimates

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Contact Martin Flower 
Telephone: 07785 244212

E-mail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk
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Fly-tipping
You are encouraged to report 
fly-tipping online, but to do so 
you need a postal code. I was 
asked what if the fly tip was in 
a park, which obviously does 
not have one, and was told that 
you can also report by phone 
using the switch board  number 
of 01708 434343 and ask for 
Environment Services. Out of 
Office hours number 01708 
433999.

Cllr LINDA HAWTHORN  

Which Ward ?
A huge welcome to any new residents 
we hope you enjoy your living locally.
We get regularly asked “which ward “ 
are we living in ? 
Kindly note residents living North of 
Upminster Station, including the Dury 
Falls Estate are in Cranham Ward. 
Represented by Residents Councillors 
Gillian Ford, Linda Van den Hende  
and John Tyler. 
Residents living South of the Upminster 
Station,ie the Upminster to Fenchurch 
Street Rail line, including North 
Ockendon and the Cranham Cathedral 
Estate are in Upminster Ward.
Represented by Linda Hawthorn, Ron 
Ower and Chris Wilkins. 
Contact details are on Page 22. 
Our Councillors have a wealth of 
knowledge on local matters etc. 
Please feel free to contact them.

Local Police 
Office
It is with regret that I have to inform 
you that we are vacating the Corbets 
Tey Safer Neighbourhood Office 
at the end of July. The office will be 
decommissioned as a police building 
at the end of August and handed back 
to the landlord. The Cranham and 
Upminster Neighbourhood Teams 
will relocate to Hornchurch Police 
Station in the coming weeks. Please 
rest assured the teams will remain 
the same and will remain focussed on 
their respective wards. I know this will 
be a disappointment to many people 
and that there will be some concern 
amongst the local community which 
we will work hard to ensure does not 
manifest itself into an increase in 
crime or anti-social behaviour in the 
Upminster and Cranham areas.
 
Kind Regards Amar
PS Amar Sehmby | 189EA | East Area 
Command Unit |

Lockdown Live 
Comes to an 
End
Friday evenings down Derham 
Gardens will not be the same again as 
the final Fiday Lockdown Live Music 
concert was held on 3rd Jul. Skip 
was joined by some excellent guest 
singers from the road all in support 
of Saint Francis Hospice. Residents 

came out in their front gardens and 
enjoyed the music for over two hours 
and finished with a redention of we’ll 
meet again. Thank you from residents 
in Derham Gardens thanks for the 
weekly guitar playing and songs to lift 
the spirits.

Local Police 
Twitter 
Accounts
Links to the Cranham and Upminster 
Police Safer Neighbourhood Teams 
official Twitter pages are now 
available via our website (www.ucra.
co.uk). See the ‘Upminster Police‘ 
and ‘Cranham Police‘ links on the 
right hand side of every page.
These Twitter accounts are updated 
regularly and give a useful idea of 
what our local officers have been 
doing. 

Clockhouse 
Bowling Club
Despite unprecedented times 

Clockhouse Bowling Club managed 
to re-open their green on May 30th 
and since then a large percentage of 
the 100 members have returned to 
bowling on a restricted booking basis. 
Even with the restrictions, coaching 
has seen 3 new members recruited.
Our Email Communication system 
covers all members ensuring their 
welfare along with updates on 
the arrangements to play safely. 
Following a cancelled pre-season 
lunch, members donated £1,000 in 
gift vouchers to local hardworking 
NHS staff.

Although this has been a difficult year 
for all sports, Clockhouse has once 
again proved what a friendly caring 
and competitive club we are.

Feel you would like to join this great 
local club?
For further information 
please visit our website: www.
clockhousebowlingclub.co.uk.

2 Bell Corner
Havering Council has approved 
planning permission at this former 
class A1 (Shops) to Nail and Beauty 
Salon in Corbets Tey Road.

St Laurence 
Church
Public worship resumed in St 
Laurence Church on Sunday 19 July, 
with a 9.30 Said Mass on Sundays and 



an 11am Said Mass on Wednesdays.
Please note that due to social 
distancing it will be necessary to 
book in advance to come to a service. 
Further details of how to do this, 
as well as other information about 
how services will work, can be found 
on our Facebook page: The Parish 
Church of St Laurence, Upminster
The church building is currently not 
able to be open normal hours, but it 
is open for private prayer/reflection 
on Sundays 2-4pm and Thursdays 
10am-12 noon - all are very welcome!
Baptisms, weddings and funerals will 
be possible with some restrictions. 
If you already have a baptism or 
wedding booked we will be contacting 
you very shortly. We are also in the 
process of re-opening our halls and 
hirers will be contacted about this 
shortly.

Cashless Society
Further to my article in last months 
Bulletin on the huge increase of 
cashless payments (available to view 
on our websites), thanks for your 
comments.
We have seen five banks closing in 
Upminster and with them the loss 
of their ATMs. During the lockdown 
around 7,000 cash dispensers were 
closed out of a total of 60,000. Cash 
usage has fallen significantly and 
with the increase in the contactless 
transaction limit from £30 to £45, it 
has encouraged more card spending. 
Many retailers also prefer cards, as 
they are quick to use and safer for 
their staff.
As I pointed out last month - what 
future is there for cash? Speaking 
and hearing from you, many still 
prefer dealing with cash. The Swedish 
Government’s Treasury is apparently 
looking to require building societies 
and banks in Sweden (which has lead 
the way on cashless payments) to put 
measures in place for access to cash, 
to ensure the elderly and vulnerable 
are not missing out where they wish 
to use cash.
I can remember when the first ATM 
came to Upminster and also seeing 
children collecting a “penny for the 
guy”. I presume if this happened 
now the children would have a card 
payment machine?

Cllr RON OWER

Help for those 
with Dementia if 
they go missing
The Herbert Protocol is a national 
scheme introduced by police forces 
across the country, that encourages 
carers, family and friends of people 
living with dementia, to put together 
useful information on a form, that will 
assist the police if that person goes 
missing. Further information and 
a copy of the form can be found on 
the Met Police website - www.met.
police.uk and searching for ‘Herbert 
Protocol’.

Reporting 
Companies 
Who Ignore 
Consumer Rights
The Competitions and Mergers 
Authority (CMA) have recently 
received a large number of 
complaints, as some companies 
sought to use lockdown as an excuse 
to ignore consumer rights and/
or charge rip-off prices for goods 
and services. Whilst most people 
understand the difficult time that 
businesses have experienced over the 
last few months, this does not give 
them an excuse to behave illegally.
The majority of complaints have been 
related to refunds and cancellations, 
particularly only offering vouchers 
instead of a refund for holiday 
accommodation. A large number 
of complaints also concern nursery 
and childcare providers and the 
cancellation of weddings.
To make it easier for people who 
think they have been treated unfairly 
to complain, the CMA have set up 
a COVID-19 Taskforce. Complaints 
can be registered via their website 
coronavirus-business-complaint.
service.gov.uk/  .

Cllr JOHN TYLER

Stop Hate Crime 
confidential hotline
Stop Hate UK is an independent 
organisation that supports people 
affected by all forms of Hate Crime 
and discrimination across the UK. 
One of the ways they do this is by 
providing a confidential hotline, to 
enable people to report Hate Crime 
without having to contact the police.
Like many councils, Havering’s 
Community Safety team work in 
partnership with partners, such as 
Stop Hate UK, to monitor racial hate 
crime and hate speech. If you witness 
or are a victim of such crime on social 
media in Havering, you can report it 
24-hours a day to the Stop Hate UK 
confidential helpline on 0800 138 
1625.

Cranham Ward 
Meeting Dates
Currently all meetings are postponed 
but you can contact us as usual. Our 
details are opposite.

Cllr GILLIAN FORD, Cllr LINDA VAN 
DEN HENDE, Cllr JOHN TYLER

Upminster Ward 
Meeting Dates 
Currently all meetings are postponed 
but you can contact us as usual. Our 
details are opposite. 

Cllr LINDA HAWTHORN,  
Cllr RON OWER, Cllr CHRIS WILKINS
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Upminster Ward

Linda Hawthorn 01708 225451

lindahawthorn@hotmail.co.uk

Ron Ower 07721 780372

CouncillorRon.Ower@havering.gov.uk

Chris Wilkins 07960 059195

CouncillorChristopher.Wilkins@havering.gov.uk 

ASSOCIATION CONTACTS
Editor 

Bruce Nicholls 07505 289568 
bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk

Commercial Advertising
Martin Flower 07785 244212 

bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk

Upminster Organiser 
Chris Wilkins 07960 059 195

wilkinschristopher7@gmail.com

Cranham Organiser & Residents’ 
Association Website 

John Tyler (07982 962925) 
www.ucra.co.uk

ASSOCIATION COUNCILLORS
 

Cranham Ward

Gillian Ford 01708 641317

councillorgillian.ford@havering.gov.uk

Linda Van Den Hende  01708 223761

lindavandenhende@btinternet.com

John Tyler 07982 962925

JohnTylerUCResidents@outlook.com

Article & Advertising Submission Deadlines
Articles - 1st Month / Advertising - 3rd Month

Copy to be received on or before the above dates one Month 
prior to the publish date. Please note that submitting an article 
does not guarantee publication. Email:bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk
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Janice's Electrolysis Clinic 
(Formally known as Diane Matthews Clinic)

Book Free Consultation 
Now - worth £35

01708 727239
Janice specialises in permanent hair removal
 for white hairs, grey, blond and dark hairs, 

for fair skin, Asian skin and darker skin colours.
 Other treatments eliminate: 

Facial Thread Veins and Spider Naevi
Skin Tags, Common Warts & Milia.

 
See website for more information

I have worked in this practice for over 25 years and can o�er quality assured treatments and expertise
which is second to none. So if you want honest advice and excellent treatment please don’t hesitate to get in touch. 

www.janiceselectrolysisclinic.co.uk

TERRY LOWRY
PAINTER AND DECORATOR

CITY & GUILDS QUALIFIED
ALL INTERIOR & EXTERIOR WORK UNDERTAKEN

VERY COMPETITIVE PRICES
INCLUDING 10% OFF FINAL QUOTE FOR PENSIONERS

             10% OFF FINAL QUOTE FOR 2 ROOMS OR MORE
PHONE: 01708 227365
MOBILE: 07526 785946

EMAIL: t.lowry1@sky.com

 Could you be a Shared Lives Carer?  
If you have room in your home, and the time and compassion 
to support a vulnerable adult to live independently as part of 
your family, we will offer you training, support and a weekly 
allowance of up to £450 per week  

info@bettertogether.org.uk 0208 519 9536  

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Contact Martin Flower 
Telephone: 07785 244212

E-mail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk

 
WE ARE NOW OPEN 

Come along for a meal with us and join the governments 
‘Eat Out to Help Out Scheme’, assisting business to return 

to normal following the UK lockdown!



J. WRIGHT - ELECTRICIAN
REWIRES
EXTRA SOCKETS
COOKER POINTS
SECURITY LIGHTS

CITY & GUILDS QUALIFIED
FOR ALL ELECTRICAL

INSTALLATION

FREE ESTIMATES
CALL  01708 448402

DAVID WILLIAMS & SONS
LANDSCAPE GARDENER AND

NURSERY MAN
	 ★ PAVING A SPECIALITY                      
	 ★ WALLING
	 ★ TREE FELLING, FENCING
 
DAY, EVENING’S AND WEEKEND’S 01708 700557 . 4 WILLOW WALK 

UPMINSTER. RM14.1XH. MOBILE: 07788 725853

AllCARPENTRY
All Aspects of Carpentry

Staircases, Laminate Flooring, Flatpacks,
Doors, Skirting, Kitchens, Wardrobes

WWW.ALLCARPENTRY.CO.UK 
TEL: 01708 525682
MOB: 07950 384595
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